# REVIEW ARTICLE

THE HUMAN EOSINOPHIL: ROLES IN HOST DEFENSE AND TISSUE INJURY

# **CONTENTS**

I. Eosinophil Production and Distribution	793
Eosinophilopoiesis	793
Immunologic Control of Eosinophil Production	
Release and Distribution of Eosinophils	795
II. Cellular Properties of Eosinophils	796
III. General Functions of the Eosinophil	798
Modulation of Eosinophil Migration	798
Endocytosis and Associated Events	799
IV. Involvement of Eosinophils in Immunologic Responses	800
Eosinophil Surface Receptors	800
Eosinophil Involvement in Antigen-Antibody Reactions and Delayed	
Hypersensitivity Responses	801
Modulation of Immediate Hypersensitivity Reactions	801
V. Eosinophil Involvement in the Host Response to Helminths	803
VI. Human Diseases Associated with Eosinophilia	804
The Spectrum of Eosinophilic Syndromes	804
Specific Pathways Mediating Tissue Eosinophilia in Human Diseases.	808
Eosinophil Cellular Abnormalities in Human Eosinophilic Diseases	809
VII. Concluding Comments	811
References	<b>Q</b> 11

# The Human Eosinophil

# Roles in Host Defense and Tissue Injury

Peter F. Weller, MD, and Edward J. Goetzl, MD

THE EXTENSIVE DOCUMENTATION over the past 100 years of the disease states that are characterized by increased numbers of eosinophils in the blood and affected tissues has provided a foundation for understanding the normal functions and pathologic activities of eosinophils. The results of modern cellular and biochemical investigations have suggested that eosinophils regulate immediate-type hypersensitivity reactions and control helminthic infections. Several unique constituents and functional adaptations appear to be critical to these special capacities of eosinophils to defend the host. In contrast, little is known of the factors that evoke and perpetuate in some circumstances the potential of eosinophils to damage host tissues and to elicit tissue fibrosis. This review will address predominantly the recent additions to the rapidly evolving understanding of the beneficial contributions and deleterious effects of eosinophils in a wide variety of human diseases.

# I. Eosinophil Production and Distribution

## **Eosinophilopoiesis**

Although some eosinophils are produced in extramedullary sites in fetal and neonatal animals,<sup>3,4</sup> by adulthood eosinophils are produced exclusively in the bone marrow, where the total number exceeds the number of eosinophils in the circulation by a factor of 200 in the rat <sup>5</sup> and 400 in the guinea pig.<sup>6</sup> A distinct bone marrow progenitor for the eosinophil has not been identified definitively, but several findings suggest that eosinophilic and neutrophilic leukocytes may be derived from different colony-forming units. Eosinophil colonies developed more slowly than neutrophil or macrophage colonies in *in vitro* cultures of human bone marrow.<sup>7</sup> Moreover, culturing of human bone marrow cells with cluster transplantation techniques permitted the demonstration of colonies composed solely of eosinophils, which developed independently of neutrophil and macrophage colonies.<sup>8</sup> Eosinophil colony-forming cells derived from mouse

From the Howard Hughes Medical Institute Laboratory at Harvard Medical School and the Department of Medicine, Harvard Medical School, and the Robert B. Brigham Hospital Division of the Affiliated Hospitals Center, Inc., Boston, Massachusetts.

Address correspondence to Edward J. Goetzl, MD, Seeley Mudd Building, Harvard Medical School, 250 Longwood Ave., Boston, MA 02115.

bone marrow were separated by velocity sedimentation from the precursors of neutrophil and macrophage colonies. The existence of distinct pathways of production or differentiation of eosinophils and neutrophils also is supported by the finding of normal or elevated levels of circulating eosinophils in patients with either congenital or drug-induced neutropenia and by the results of analyses of the development of certain unique enzymatic constituents of eosinophils. Eosinophil peroxidase, which is biochemically different from neutrophil myeloperoxidase, and monocyte peroxidase and, conversely, neutrophil myeloperoxidase is preserved when eosinophil peroxidase is genetically deficient.

## **Immunologic Control of Eosinophil Production**

Substantial evidence from in vitro and in vivo studies suggests that eosinophil production may be subject to immunologic control. Mouse lymphoid cells stimulated by pokeweed mitogen produced a factor with a molecular weight of 50,000 that elicited the formation of colonies of eosinophils in cultures of mouse bone marrow, spleen, and fetal liver cells.9 The activity of the eosinophil colony-stimulating factor (CSF) was separated electrophoretically from that of the neutrophil and macrophage CSFs that were elaborated by the same cultures. In addition, factors that stimulated the production of eosinophils in cultures of mouse bone marrow cells were released from lymphocytes of mice sensitized to Trichinella spiralis after the addition of Trichinella antigen, but not heterologous antigens. 16 The secretion of soluble eosinophilopoietic factors by lymphocytes has been demonstrated in vivo as well. Peripheral blood eosinophilia was evoked in normal rats by the intraperitoneal implantation of celltight diffusion chambers containing lymphocytes from Trichinella-infected rats and Trichinella antigen. 17 Further, cell-free medium from cultures of splenic lymphocytes stimulated with specific antigen evoked peripheral blood eosinophilia in mice rendered eosinopenic by corticosteroid treatment.18

The sequestration in tissues of particulate antigens, as exemplified by the pulmonary or peripheral embolization of *Trichinella* larvae <sup>19</sup> or the pulmonary embolization of dextran beads <sup>20</sup> or  $\gamma$ -globulin-coated latex beads, <sup>21</sup> resulted in an eosinophilic response in rats and other experimental animals. The prolonged eosinophilia that was produced by an intravascular injection of *Trichinella spiralis* larvae was increased markedly by a second challenge with larvae. <sup>19</sup> The augmented eosinophil response to the second dose of larvae was prevented by neonatal thymectomy, administration of antilymphocyte serum, or chronic thoracic duct drainage, <sup>17</sup>

which suggested a dependence on T lymphocytes. The capacity for expression of the augmented eosinophil response was transferred adoptively to unprimed rats by thoracic duct or peripheral blood lymphocytes in suspensions or in cell-tight chambers, but not by cell-free lymph or plasma. Irradiation of rats eliminated the augmented eosinophilic response to injected larvae, which was restored only by reconstitution of the rats with both bone marrow cells and *Trichinella* antigen-primed lymphocytes. Tlymphocyte-deficient mice, which exhibited normal levels of neutrophilia in response to bacterial infections, required thymic reconstitution in order to manifest a peripheral blood eosinophilic response to *Trichinella* larvae.<sup>22</sup> Congenitally athymic mice similarly did not develop an eosinophilic response of the usual magnitude when infected with helminthic parasites such as *Schistosoma mansoni*, <sup>23-25</sup> *Ascaris suum*, <sup>26</sup> or *T spiralis*.<sup>27</sup>

That eosinophils are not totally absent in T-lymphocyte-deficient animals <sup>23,24,28</sup> suggests the existence of T-lymphocyte-independent pathways for eosinophilopoiesis. The serum of mice rendered eosinopenic with specific antieosinophil serum contains elevated concentrations of a low-molecular weight eosinophilopoietin, distinct from lymphokines, which stimulated intramedullary eosinophilopoiesis and produced peripheral blood eosinophilia.<sup>29</sup> A factor with similar activities has been identified in the serum of eosinophilic patients with schistosomiasis, but not in serum of patients with idiopathic hypereosinophilia.<sup>30</sup> In addition, it has been suggested that mast cells and IgE-producing B-cells are sources of eosinophilopoietins.<sup>31</sup>

## Release and Distribution of Eosinophils

In three normal human subjects given a pulse of tritiated thymidine in order to analyze eosinophil kinetics,<sup>32</sup> the mean eosinophil generation time was 34 hours, and eosinophils were eliminated from the circulation randomly with a half-life of 2 hours. More complex patterns of eosinophil release and distribution were found in patients with hypereosinophilia, including the return of some tissue eosinophils to the circulation.<sup>33,34</sup> The eosinophilia of rats infected with *Trichinella* was associated with a shortening of the duration of each cycle.<sup>35</sup> The eosinophil generation time was reduced from 30 hours to 9 hours, and the emergence time from marrow to blood was shortened from 41 hours to 18 hours. The emergence time of neutrophils in the same rats was not reduced, which indicated that independent mechanisms govern the maturation and release of the two types of granulocytes.

Quantitative studies have indicated that the eosinophil is principally a tissue-dwelling cell. The number of eosinophils resident in tissues exceeds

that in the blood by approximately 100-fold in man,<sup>36</sup> 200-fold in the rat,<sup>5</sup> and 300-fold in the guinea pig.<sup>6</sup> In the tissues, eosinophils are distributed principally below epithelial surfaces exposed to the external environment. Thus, outside of the bone marrow, most eosinophils are found in the skin, lungs, gastrointestinal tract, lower urinary tract, and uterus.<sup>5</sup> It is not clear what factors govern the tissue distribution of eosinophils or what mechanisms underlie the eosinopenia induced by corticosteroids,<sup>1</sup> prostaglandins,<sup>37</sup> and  $\beta$ -adrenergic agents.<sup>38,39</sup> The eosinopenia that accompanies infections and other inflammatory states can be reproduced in animals by the intravenous injection of a partially characterized "eosinopenic factor" isolated from inflammatory exudates <sup>40,41</sup> and of defined chemotactic factors.

# II. Cellular Properties of Eosinophils

The mature human eosinophil shares with the neutrophil and basophil an overall polymorphic shape, but the nucleus of the eosinophil is distinctly bilobed and lacks a nucleolus.<sup>42</sup> The most characteristic microscopic feature of the eosinophil is a class of large ellipsoidal cytoplasmic granules, which contain an electron-dense crystalloid core that is enclosed in a less dense matrix.<sup>43</sup> Large spherical primary lysosomal granules proliferate during the early development of eosinophils and mature into the crystalloid granules after the myelocyte stage.<sup>44,45</sup> Small and homogeneously dense cytoplasmic granules of eosinophils appear initially during the metamyelocyte stage, increase progressively in numbers with cellular maturation, and become more abundant in tissue-localized eosinophils as an apparently adaptive process.<sup>46</sup>

Eosinophil granules contain an array of enzymes generally comparable to those in neutrophil lysosomes, but the human eosinophil lacks lysozyme, and the content of peroxidase,  $\beta$ -glucuronidase, and acid phosphatase exceeds that of neutrophils by two to three times.<sup>47</sup> Physicochemical and functional polymorphism of acid phosphatase and other lysosomal enzymes is as common in eosinophils as in other leukocytes.<sup>2</sup> The peroxidase-hydrogen peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ )-halide microbicidal system of eosinophils is biochemically different from that of the neutrophils, which may be the basis for its distinctive functional roles in intact eosinophils. Although the peroxidases of both human eosinophils and neutrophils catalyzed the iodination of microbial and other proteins in the presence of  $H_2O_2$ , <sup>48</sup> only the neutrophil peroxidase utilized chloride for this reaction and catalyzed the efficient generation of bactericidal products from amino acids.<sup>49</sup> Inhibition of peroxidase activity by sodium azide significantly suppressed the microbicidal activity of neutrophils for *Staphylococci*, but increased the

staphylococcidal activity of eosinophils.<sup>50</sup> The utilization of lysostaphin to kill uningested Staphylococci demonstrated that sodium azide suppressed the intracellular killing of the organisms to a similar extent in both types of leukocytes. Thus the apparent stimulation of the eosinophil microbicidal process by sodium azide might reflect an enhancement of ingestion of the organisms. Nonetheless, the results suggest a greater contribution of peroxidase-independent microbicidal systems in eosinophils than in neutrophils. Peroxidase isolated from neutrophils or eosinophils is cytotoxic for lymphoma cells and other tumor cells in vitro in the presence of iodide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>.<sup>51</sup> The tumor cell cytotoxicity of both intact neutrophils and eosinophils that were activated by phagocytosis or phorbol myristate acetate was inhibited completely by the peroxidase inhibitors sodium azide and aminotriazole, respectively, supporting a central role for myeloperoxidase and eosinophil peroxidase in this system. While myeloperoxidase and eosinophil peroxidase can utilize H<sub>0</sub>O<sub>0</sub> and iodide to kill the schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni in vitro, 51 a role for this pathway in the preferential schistosomulocidal activity of intact eosinophils has not been confirmed.

Enzymes that are preferentially contained in human eosinophils, as compared with other leukocytes, are localized either in the granules or in membrane structures. Arylsulfatase is found predominantly in the small granules of eosinophils from several species with lesser amounts in the crystalloid granules, 46 is present at levels 15 times higher than in neutrophils, and exhibits type B characteristics.<sup>52</sup> The content of phospholipase D in human eosinophils is nearly ten times higher than in neutrophils and more than two times higher than in mononuclear leukocytes.<sup>53</sup> Eosinophil phospholipase D has a molecular weight of 60,000 and an isoelectric point of 5.8-6.2 and cleaves choline from L-α-phosphatidylcholine with a optimum pH of 4.5-6.0. The lysophospholipase activity, which is present at concentrations eight times higher in eosinophils than in neutrophils, has a molecular weight of approximately 32,000 by gel filtration and appears to be localized predominantly in the plasma membranes.<sup>54</sup> Some granule-associated proteins without apparent enzymatic activity have been found exclusively or predominantly in eosinophils. A major basic protein of the core of crystalloid granules contains approximately 13% arginyl residues and has a molecular weight of 9200-11,000, depending on the species examined.55,56 The abilities of major basic protein to precipitate with DNA, neutralize heparin, activate papain, and exhibit cytotoxicity for a broad range of cells appear to be based largely on its strong positive charge.<sup>57</sup> Other specific cationic proteins 58 and the Charcot-Leyden crystal protein 56 that have been extracted from eosinophil granules are chemically

distinct from the major basic protein. Some of the cationic proteins enhance coagulation by an effect on Hageman factor <sup>59</sup> and accelerate the conversion of plasminogen to plasmin by kinases. <sup>60</sup> Consistent alterations in the serum levels of such eosinophil-derived proteins have been noted in some human diseases, <sup>61</sup> but these observations have not clarified their biologic role.

# III. General Functions of the Eosinophil

#### **Modulation of Eosinophil Migration**

Although eosinophils are positioned predominantly in the tissues, their unique effector capabilities can be manifested fully only after directional influx and local accumulation at sites of specific reactions. Eosinophil chemotaxis, initiated by the presentation of a concentration gradient of a stimulus, and chemokinesis, evoked as a function of stimulus concentration irrespective of a gradient, are regulated by several pathways. 62 Factors that are preferentially chemotactic and chemokinetic for eosinophils. as compared with other types of leukocytes, are elaborated by diverse immunologic reactions. The eosinophil stimulation promoter (ESP) is analogous to other lymphokines as it is generated and secreted in fully active form after challenge of sensitized lymphocytes with homologous antigen. 63 Specific antigen challenge of lymphocytes from sensitized guinea pigs results in the carrier-specific elaboration of an antigen-containing precursor macromolecule (ECF<sub>p</sub>) that becomes chemotactic for eosinophils when mixed with homologous IgG-containing immune complexes.<sup>64</sup> Activation by immune complexes of the classical complement pathway and by microbial polysaccharides of the alternative complement pathway leads to the elaboration of fragments such as C5a and complexes such as C567, which attract eosinophils, as well as other leukocytes, with no apparent preference. 65 In contrast, C3bBb of the alternative pathway is predominantly chemotactic for neutrophils.66

Although subacute and delayed immunologic pathways can contribute some principles capable of enhancing eosinophil migration, immediate-type hypersensitivity reactions produce the broadest spectrum of factors which selectively influence the traffic of tissue eosinophils.<sup>2</sup> IgE-dependent activation of fragments of guinea pig and human lung tissue releases from performed stores an array of eosinophil chemotactic stimuli including histamine,<sup>67</sup> low-molecular-weight acidic peptides termed the eosinophil chemotactic factor of anaphylaxis (ECF-A),<sup>68,69</sup> and a family of 1500–3000-dalton polypeptides.<sup>70</sup> Human lung ECF-A is comprised in part of two acidic tetrapeptides,<sup>71</sup> while the 1500–3000-dalton poly-

peptides exhibit varying acidity and hydrophobicity. The immunologic challenge of mast cells also leads to the production and release of the lipoxygenase metabolites of arachidonic acid, 11-hydroxy-5,8,10,14-eicosatetraenoic acid (11-HETE), 12-HETE, and 15-HETE, as well as diverse cyclooxygenase metabolites of arachidonic acid, of which prostaglandin D<sub>2</sub> (PGD<sub>2</sub>) is the quantitatively predominant product. The HETEs are chemotactic for PMN leukocytes, with a preference for eosinophils, and exhibit chemokinetic activity at concentrations below the peak for chemotaxis. APGD<sub>2</sub> is a highly potent chemokinetic factor for eosinophils and, to a lesser extent, neutrophils. IgGa- and IgE-directed stimulation of the mast-cell-rich rat peritoneal cavity results in the elaboration of other lipid chemotactic and chemokinetic factors which act on eosinophils and neutrophils, of which the predominant principle is a cyclooxygenase-dependent chemotactic factor.

The principles that regulate eosinophil chemotaxis by altering the activity of the stimuli or the responsiveness of the eosinophils have been reviewed. 62 The chemotactic factors are distinguished by differences in their capacity to induce a state of unresponsiveness to subsequent chemotactic stimulation, termed chemotactic deactivation. The ratio of the concentrations of each chemotactic stimulus required for maximal deactivating and chemotactic effects varies from 10<sup>-3</sup> for the ECF-A tetrapeptides to approximately 1 for 12-HETE and related lipid factors. The ability of both the ECF-A tetrapeptides and histamine to elicit the selective accumulation of eosinophils in vivo 78 may be attributable both to chemotactic attraction and to local trapping of the eosinophils by a mechanism analogous to deactivation. ECF-A induces predominantly chemotactic deactivation, rather than activation, in vitro 79; and histamine also exerts a major inhibitory effect on eosinophil migration in vitro, which may be mediated in part by an eosinophil-immobilizing factor that is released from mononuclear leukocytes by histamine.80 It is likely that numerous functions of the eosinophil other than migration are altered by chemotactic factors. since it has been shown that C5a and formyl-methionyl peptides alter the adherence, oxidative metabolism, and lysosomal degranulation of neutrophils in vitro and neutrophil intravascular sequestration in vivo.81

#### **Endocytosis and Associated Events**

As for other leukocytes of the PMN series, eosinophils engulf particles, form phagolysosomes, and undergo lysosomal degranulation <sup>82,83</sup>; but both phagocytosis and bactericidal reactions are less efficient for eosinophils than for neutrophils *in vitro*.<sup>50</sup> The continued development of several constituents in maturing tissue eosinophils and the flexibility of expression of

some eosinophil receptors, to be discussed subsequently, suggest that, in contrast to the neutrophil, the eosinophil is capable of considerable functional adaptability. The vesiculotubular and other membranous structures in tissue eosinophils are analogous to those that appear within rat peritoneal eosinophils after an in vitro exposure to colloidal gold or fetal calf serum and thus may reflect sustained microendocytic activity.<sup>84,85</sup> The number of acid phosphatase- and arylsulfatase-positive small granules increases progressively during the development and maturation of tissue eosinophils. 46 Specific receptors have not been enumerated on tissue eosinophils, as compared with eosinophils in the circulation. The degranulation reactions of eosinophils also exhibit characteristics that differ from those of neutrophils. The phagocytosis of opsonized zymosan by eosinophils results in the release of histaminase, arylsulfatase B, and  $\beta$ -glucuronidase, while the calcium ionophore A23187 induces the selective release of histaminase alone.83 Cytochalasin B inhibits the release of histaminase from eosinophils, but not from neutrophils. Of the immune complexes that elicit the release of granule-associated enzymes and the secretion of PGE, and PGE<sub>2</sub> from eosinophils, those containing IgE have the highest potency, while IgG-containing complexes are the most effective for neutrophils.<sup>86,87</sup>

# IV. Involvement of Eosinophils in Immunologic Responses

The striking local eosinophilia observed in lymph nodes draining sites of immunization and in other tissues after the immunologic stimulation of mast cells and lymphocytes initially focused attention on the possible roles of eosinophils in the development of humoral and cellular hypersensitivity. However, the accumulation of evidence to the present suggests rather that immunologically derived mediators specifically attract eosinophils and direct eosinophil functions so that the responding eosinophils serve to contain and terminate the hypersensitivity reactions, especially those of the immediate type.

## **Eosinophil Surface Receptors**

Eosinophils, like other leukocytes, have surface membrane receptors for immunoglobulins and complement components. Specific receptors for C3b, C3d, and C4 and for homologous and heterologous IgG have been demonstrated on eosinophils obtained from normal and hypereosinophilic subjects but, with the exception of the C3d receptor, were generally expressed at lower levels than on neutrophils. 88-92 As for mononuclear leukocytes, the C3d receptor on eosinophils is separate from the receptor that accommodates both C4 and C3b. 88 Although IgE receptors have not been identified by direct rosetting or binding techniques, the existence of such

receptors is suggested by the ability of complexes of human IgE and antihuman IgE to stimulate both the release of lysosomal enzymes and the production of prostaglandin E by human eosinophils. Both complement and IgG receptors were increased in density on eosinophils of some patients with hypereosinophilia. Histamine and the ECF-A tetrapeptides, but not serotonin or bradykinin, have been shown *in vitro* to increase the number of C3b receptors on eosinophils, to the increased expression of C3b receptors in hypereosinophilic syndromes has not been established.

## Eosinophil Involvement in Antigen-Antibody Reactions and Delayed Hypersensitivity Responses

Prominent eosinophilia developed in the cortical areas of regional lymph nodes draining the sites of immunization of animals with protein or carbohydrate antigens. The lymph node eosinophilia achieved peak levels within 1 day of the injection of antigen, persisted for 5–7 days after a single injection, and was augmented by repeated injections of antigen. The eosinophils in the lymph nodes were involved in the endocytosis of antigen—antibody complexes and have not been attributed a specific role in antibody production. 98,99

While eosinophils may accumulate at sites of delayed hypersensitivity reactions, <sup>100</sup> the local production of antibody rather than a specific cellular phenomenon represents the underlying mechanism. <sup>101</sup> Several lymphocyte-dependent pathways of eosinophil accumulation have been described, <sup>63,64,102</sup> but only the chemokinetic and chemotactic lymphokine termed the eosinophil stimulation promoter (ESP) has been demonstrated to attract eosinophils in the absence of specific antigen or antibody. <sup>103,104</sup>

# **Modulation of Immediate Hypersensitivity Reactions**

Peripheral blood and tissue eosinophilia are typical characteristics of mast-cell-mediated diseases. Principles possessing specific eosinophil chemotactic activity have been isolated from tissue extracts of patients with allergic rhinitis and nasal polyposis 107 and from venous blood draining an area affected by a physical allergy, such as cold urticaria. While eosinophilic infiltration usually develops rapidly after the initiation of a mast-cell-mediated reaction and subsides shortly thereafter, a recurrence of the manifestations of immediate hypersensitivity sometimes develops several hours after the initiating event and may be accompanied by a second wave of infiltrating eosinophils. 108,110

The infiltrating eosinophils, attracted by a variety of mast-cell-derived mediators, manifest diverse capabilities for the modulation of the immediate hypersensitivity reaction (Table 1). Major basic protein, a principal

Table 1—Specialized Roles of Human Eosinophils in Host Defense

Role	Special function	Eosinophil activity or constituent
Modulation of imme-	Inhibition of mediator release	PGE <sub>1</sub> /PGE <sub>2</sub>
diate hypersensitivity reactions	Removal of extruded mast cell granules	Phagocytosis
	Nonenzymatic inactivation of heparin Enzymic degradation of:	Major basic protein
	Histamine	Histaminase
	SRS-A	Arylsulfatase B
	PLF	Phospholipase D
	Lysophospholipids	Lysophospholipase
Control of helminthic infections	Cytotoxicity for opsonized larval and	C3b and IgG receptors
	adult forms	Major basic protein
		Superoxide anion
	Damage to eggs	ESP
		Superoxide anion

constituent of the large granule of the eosinophil, binds and inactivates heparin in the fluid phase <sup>57</sup> and also facilitates the uptake and subsequent desulfation of heparin by macrophages. <sup>111</sup> Mast cell granules containing heparin and a chymotrypsinlike protease <sup>112</sup> are ingested by eosinophils, <sup>113</sup> as observed in bullous pemphigoid. <sup>114</sup> Eosinophils stimulated with antihuman IgE have been shown to release quantities of PGE<sub>1</sub> and PGE<sub>2</sub>, which inhibit the release of histamine from basophils, and possibly mast cells, probably by elevating intracellular levels of cyclic AMP. <sup>87</sup>

Eosinophils also are endowed with a variety of enzymes capable of inactivating mast cell-derived mediators. Eosinophil histaminase, like that of the neutrophil, deaminates and inactivates histamine. 115 Arylsulfatase B, an enzyme present in the eosinophil in quantities exceeding those in neutrophils, is implicated in the inactivation of the slow-reacting substance of anaphylaxis (SRS-A) because of the ability of eosinophil arylsulfatase B to neutralize the biologic activity of SRS-A in a time- and dosedependent manner. 116 Eosinophil-derived phospholipase D as well as phospholipase D of cabbage origin inactivates a platelet lytic factor (PLF) that is generated by IgGa-dependent challenge of mast-cell-rich rat peritoneal exudate cells but does not inactivate a concomitantly generated platelet-activating factor. 53,117 Eosinophil lysolecithinase activity 54 may detoxify the lysolecithins released from mast cells. 118 In addition, the eosinophil may facilitate the restoration of tissue mast cells after immediate hypersensitivity type reactions, because the depletion of eosinophils by prior treatment with specific antieosinophil serum markedly diminished the reaccumulation of histamine at cutaneous sites of IgG1-mediated passive cutaneous anaphylaxis reactions in guinea pigs. 119

# V. Eosinophil Involvement in the Host Response to Helminths

Helminthic (nematode, trematode, and cestode), but not protozoan, parasites characteristically elicit a blood and tissue eosinophilia in animal and human hosts. The blood eosinophilia is most prominent during the stages of parasite migration through tissues, <sup>120</sup> although antihelminthic chemotherapy also may induce a transient elevation in the level of circulating eosinophils. <sup>121</sup> The augmented peripheral blood eosinophilia that is induced by helminths in sensitized animals is T-lymphocyte-dependent. <sup>17</sup> While helminths release some endogenous substances that are directly chemotactic for eosinophils, <sup>122-124</sup> the tissue accumulation of eosinophils may be attributable predominantly to the selective eosinophil chemotactic activities generated by the immediate and delayed immunologic responses of the host to the invading helminths.

Experimental evidence suggesting a special protective role for the eosinophil has been obtained in diverse helminthic infections, <sup>125,126</sup> but much of the detailed studies have dealt with Schistosoma mansoni or Trichinella spiralis <sup>127</sup> (Table 1). The in vivo protective effect of acquired immunity to S mansoni was abolished by administering monospecific antieosinophil serums to immune mice prior to reinfection with S mansoni. <sup>128</sup> Analogously, the protective passive immunity provided to mice by the administration of immune antischistosomal serum was abolished by the administration of antieosinophil serum prior to an initial infection. <sup>129</sup> Antineutrophil, antimacrophage, and antilymphocyte serums did not affect the resistance of the mice to S mansoni, thus implicating the eosinophil as a unique effector cell in host resistance to helminths.

The cytotoxic activity of human and baboon leukocytes for schistosomula prelabeled with chromium-51 has been investigated *in vitro*. <sup>130,131</sup> Cytotoxicity for the schistosomula was manifested by eosinophils of up to 90% purity, was not dependent on the presence of mononuclear leukocytes, and was ablated by antieosinophil serum but not by antineutrophil serum. The release of chromium-51 from the schistosomula was complement-independent but required specific antibody and was mediated by Fc receptors on the eosinophils. <sup>131,132</sup> Neutrophils have been found to release as much chromium-51 from schistosomula in the same system in recent studies, but the eosinophils induced more damage to the schistosomula than did neutrophils, as assessed by electron microscopy. <sup>133</sup> The eosinophil-mediated cytotoxicity was impaired by inhibitors of microfilament function, glycolysis, or esterase activity. <sup>134</sup> Intimate contact was observed between eosinophils and opsonized schistosomula and was followed by eosinophil degranulation and deposition of peroxidase-positive

material and the major basic protein on the surface of the schistoso-mula. <sup>135,136</sup> Purified eosinophil major basic protein, like other polycations, was capable of damaging the schistosomula. <sup>137</sup> Others have implicated the activity of eosinophil peroxidase in the killing of schistosomula. <sup>138,139</sup>

While the antibody-dependent mechanism of eosinophil schistosomulocidal activity predominates in mice, the infection of rats with S mansoni results in the activation of the alternative complement pathway, the fixation of C3b, and the binding of cytotoxic eosinophils to schistosomula through specific C3 receptors. 140 Human eosinophils also have been reported to bind to schistosomula by C3b receptors and the affinity of the binding as well as the efficiency of the subsequent cytotoxic reaction are augmented by histamine and the ECF-A tetrapeptides. 141 The expression of the IgG Fc receptors, which mediate the cytotoxic action of rat eosinophils on schistosomula, was enhanced similarly by extracts of mast cells and by the ECF-A tetrapeptides, while histamine was less effective. 142,143 The interpretation of the results of studies demonstrating specific eosinophil-mediated cytotoxicity against schistosomula must be tempered by observations that neutrophils 144,145 and macrophages 146,147 also exhibit cytotoxicity for schistosomula and Trichinella larvae. Thus, the relative contributions of these cell types to the immunologically mediated defenses of the host against various stages of helminthic parasites have not been established definitively.

## VI. Human Diseases Associated With Eosinophilia

## The Spectrum of Eosinophilic Syndromes

804

Peripheral blood and tissue eosinophilia are observed in a wide variety of allergic, parasitic, collagen-vascular and neoplastic diseases, some immune deficiency states, and a range of idiopathic conditions characterized by functionally significant tissue inflammation and fibrosis. 1,148,149 The absence of specific information regarding the etiology and role of the eosinophilia in such disorders has fostered several arbitrary schemes of classification. The eosinophilias may be subdivided either in broad terms derived from the concurrence or lack of association of the eosinophilia with an identifiable disease or according to the predominantly affected organ system. The first approach is illustrated by the consideration of the several types of reactive or secondary eosinophilias as distinct from the primary or idiopathic eosinophilias. In the second approach, the eosinophilias of each organ system are considered as a distinct group, irrespective of apparent etiology, as exemplified by the pulmonary eosinophilias and the cutaneous eosinophilias. While the current classifications provide some

framework for the organization of clinically complex information, any meaningful analysis of these disorders must be based on an understanding of the contributions of the specific pathways that recruit eosinophils and modulate special eosinophil functions.

The causes, cellular abnormalities, and immunologic features of the reactive and idiopathic eosinophilias have been presented in numerous recent reviews. 1,148-150 In contrast, the specific characteristics of the eosinophilic disorders have not been described systematically in relation to the predominantly involved organs. The pulmonary eosinophilic syndromes together constitute the most frequently recognized forms of tissue eosinophilia (Tables 2 and 3). Most of the pulmonary eosinophilias are characterized by focal atelectasis and infiltrates and by obstructive abnormalities of the airways.<sup>150</sup> In one such group (Table 2), elevated serum concentrations of IgE and increased numbers of mast cells in the walls of the airways suggest an involvement of immediate hypersensitivity pathways. The persistent eosinophilic pneumonitis exemplified by pulmonary hypersensitivity reactions to some drugs or to inhaled foreign proteins is associated with the development of specific IgG antibodies and, in some instances, IgE antibodies to the inciting agent. 151 Patients with the nodular eosinophilic pneumonitis of allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis have antiaspergillus antibodies of the IgE class and may have increased numbers of mast cells in the bronchial walls. 151,152 The serum concentration of IgE is markedly elevated in association with the pneumonitis of tropical eosinophilia; but as for other metazoan infections, only a portion of the IgE is specific for the filarial antigens. 153,154 Patients with the pneumonitis of idiopathic disseminated eosinophilic syndromes may have strikingly high serum levels of IgE without defined antigenic specificity and may manifest urticaria and angioedema, but the two abnormalities apparently are not related. 149,155 The transient pulmonary eosinophilia of Löffler's syndrome and the pulmonary eosinophilic infiltration associated with some forms of granulomatous angiitis and with rare anaplastic large cell lung tumors have no apparent relationship to the level of IgE or to manifestations of immediate hypersensitivity reactions. 150

A comparably wide spectrum of cutaneous disorders with blood and tissue eosinophilia is characterized by tissue damage and, in some cases, chronic cutaneous fibrosis. Some patients with cutaneous eosinophilia have constitutional manifestations of disease or involvement of other organs (Table 4). Eosinophilic lymphofolliculosis is a disease of men consisting of facial, axillary, and inguinal eosinophilic furunculosis with granulomatous hyperplasia of the draining lymph nodes. <sup>156</sup> Subcutaneous angiolymphoid hyperplasia is a similar condition with eosinophilic lym-

Table 2—Pulmonary Eosinophilic Syndromes With Associated Immediate Hypersensitivity

Specific examples	Hypersensitivity pneumonitis	Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis	Filariasis	
Evidence for involvement of immediate hypersensitivity	lgG and/or IgE antibodies in some patients	Increased mast cells in airway walls Specific IgE antibodies	Very high levels of serum IgE Specific IgE antibodies	High levels of serum IgE (1/3) Cutaneous urticaria and angioedema
Essential features	Constitutional manifestations Altered pulmonary function	Bronchoconstriction Recurrent pneumonia and atelectasis	Bronchoconstriction Finely nodular infiltrates Endomyocardial fibrosis	Multisystem disease with limited forms Frequent endomyocardial fibrosis Eosinophil cellular abnormalities
Syndrome	Persistent eosinophilic pneumonitis	Nodular eosinophilic pneu- monitis	Tropical eosinophilia	Disseminated invasive eosino- philia

Table 3—Pulmonary Eosinophilic Syndromes Without Evidence of Immediate Hypersensitivity

Syndrome	Essential features	Specific examples
Transient pulmonary eosino- philic infiltrates	Benign course Bronchoconstriction in some patients	Löffler's syndrome
	Spontaneous resolution	
Granulomatous angiitis	Bronchoconstriction Pulmonary infiltrates, nodules, and cavities Multisystem disease	Churg-Strauss variant of poly- arteritis nodosa
Pulmonary malignant tumors with eosinophilia	Tumor and pulmonary tissue eosinophilia Endomyocardial fibrosis	Anaplastic large cell tumors

phoid nodules, containing foci of capillary hyperplasia, on the head and neck. 157 Patients with bullous pemphigoid, a condition quite distinct from the various forms of pemphigus, develop IgG antibodies to constituents of the dermal-epidermal junction, that can be detected both in the circulation and at the bases of the bullous lesions. 158,159 IgE is found at the dermal-epidermal junction in a minority of patients, but the serum level of IgE is elevated in over 70% of the cases. Further, degranulated mast cells are found at the bases of the bullous lesions; and mast-cell-derived mediators, including specific eosinophil chemotactic factors, have been identified in the bullous fluid. 114 Substantial fever, chills, myalgia, and arthralgia are typical of both recurrent granulomatous dermatitis, or Well's disease, 160 and eosinophilic fasciitis, or Shulman's syndrome. 161 The two disorders present acutely, follow a subacute or relapsing course, demonstrate serum polyclonal hypergammaglobulinemia and the occasional presence of IgG and C3 in the cutaneous lesions, but lack features of immediate hypersensitivity reactions. 162 Approximately a third of the patients with systemic invasive eosinophilia and cutaneous involvement have abnormally elevated serum concentrations of IgE, but the frequency of high IgE lev-

# Table 4—Cutaneous Eosinophilic Syndromes

- A No systemic involvement
  - 1. Eosinophilic lymphofolliculosis of the skin (Kimura's disease)
  - 2. Subcutaneous angiolymphoid hyperplasia with eosinophilia
  - 3. Bullous pemphigoid
- B. Constitutional manifestations
  - 1. Recurrent granulomatous dermatitis with eosinophilia (Well's disease)
  - 2. Eosinophilic fasciitis (Shulman's syndrome)
- C. Systemic disease: Inflammation and fibrosis of the heart and possibly other organs
  - 1. Papular-nodular lesions
  - 2. Urticaria and angioedema

els is no higher in association with urticaria and angioedema than with the papular-nodular lesions.  $^{163}$ 

## Specific Pathways Mediating Tissue Eosinophilia in Human Diseases

The availability of sensitive in vitro assays for the assessment of eosinophil chemotactic factors has permitted the identification and characterization of such factors in biologic fluids and extracts of tissues from patients with eosinophilic diseases.2 The predominant eosinophil chemotactic factors in lesional fluid of bullous pemphigoid resemble those derived from mast cells and are composed of peptides with a molecular weight of 300-500, which are as highly acidic as the tetrapeptides of ECF-A, and of peptides with a molecular weight of 1500-3000 that were not characterized further. 114 An analogous diversity of eosinophil chemotactic peptides has been recognized in relation to the elicitation of physical allergic attacks, such as cold urticaria and cholinergic urticaria, and of asthmatic episodes by bronchial challenge. Cold urticaria is a mast-cell-dependent disease that can be transferred passively by the IgE in the serum of some affected subjects. 164 Analyses of paired serum samples from the venous effluents of the cold-challenged and control arms of several subjects with cold urticaria showed transient elevations in the concentrations of eosinophil chemotactic activity, as well as histamine and neutrophil chemotactic activity. 165-168 A comparable array of mediators was found transiently in the serum of subjects with cholinergic urticaria after challenge by running on a treadmill in a plastic occlusive suit. 169 The rises in the serum levels of eosinophil and neutrophil chemotactic activities were similar to those in cold urticaria, but the peak elevation of the concentration of histamine was less in cholinergic urticaria. In both instances, the eosinophil chemotactic activity was resolved by gel filtration into at least two families of peptides with a molecular weight of 400-600 and 1500-3000, respectively, that were separated from the neutrophil chemotactic activities of greater than 10,000 mol wt. In contrast, the challenge of asymptomatic asthmatics by inhalation of aerosolized allergen or by isocapnic hyperventilation was not accompanied by a consistent rise in the circulating levels of eosinophil chemotactic activity or of histamine, while the serum concentration of neutrophil chemotactic activity rose after hyperventilation, but not inhalational challenge. 170 The differences in quantities of eosinophil chemotactic peptides detected in the circulation after the elicitation of physical allergies and the physical challenge of asthmatics may relate in part to differences both in the regions of the circulation that were monitored and in the techniques for processing the samples. Nonetheless, each disorder was characterized by the elaboration of an apparently unique profile of mast-cell-derived chemotactic factors, many of which attracted eosinophils preferentially.

The eosinophil infiltration of tumor and adjacent normal tissues in some patients with undifferentiated squamous cell carcinoma of the lung 171,172 or histiocytic lymphoma of the central nervous system <sup>173</sup> is attributable to uniquely specific peptide or polypeptide chemotactic factors that have not been recognized in normal tissues. The eosinophil chemotactic factor (ECF-LSC) extracted from lung squamous cell carcinomas of three patients and elaborated by long-term dispersed cell cultures of two of the tumors is a peptide with a molecular weight 300-400, by filtration on Sephadex G-25, and is moderately acidic, as assessed by elution from Dowex-1 at pH 5.0-5.3, as compared with 3.2-2.2 for the ECF-A tetrapeptides. <sup>171</sup> The eosinophil chemotactic factor derived from a histocytic lymphoma of the brain (ECF-HL) and the cerebrospinal fluid of the same patient is a polypeptide with a molecular weight of 13,000-14,000 on Sephadex G-50 and is highly acidic, since it elutes from a high-pressure anion-exchange liquid chromatography column at pH 2.3-2.1.<sup>173</sup> In addition to eosinophil chemotactic activity of similar specificity, both ECF-LSC and ECF-HL have the capacity to chemotactically deactivate eosinophils in vitro. Further, serial studies of one patient demonstrated that high circulating concentrations of ECF-LSC resulted in eosinophil chemotactic deactivation in vivo without impairment of other functions. 171 Not only do the results confirm the importance of specific chemotactic factors in the selective accumulation of eosinophils in tissue eosinophilias, but they suggest further that high local concentrations of eosinophil chemotactic factors may trap the eosinophils at the sites of tissue response without altering the capacity of the eosinophils to perform other functions.

#### Eosinophil Cellular Abnormalities in Human Eosinophilic Diseases

Extensively hypogranulated and vacuolated eosinophils are observed in the circulation in some hypereosinophilic syndromes associated with allergic, <sup>174</sup> parasitic, <sup>175</sup> or idiopathic <sup>176</sup> diseases, but the characteristics of the degranulation have not been analyzed in terms of specific enzymatic constituents. The tissue eosinophils of patients with Hodgkin's disease contain increased numbers of vesiculotubular and other membranous structures, <sup>46</sup> which are morphologic alterations analogous to those that develop in rat eosinophils that have been exposed to colloidal gold or fetal calf serum <sup>46</sup> and presumably reflect augmented microendocytic function. Further, the tissue eosinophils in Hodgkin's disease, in comparison with the corresponding circulating eosinophils, have more arylsulfatase- and acid phosphatase-positive small granules, which normally appear late in the devel-

opment of the eosinophils.85 Such biochemical and morphologic characteristics are presumed to reflect in vivo stimulation and activation of the eosinophils that are attributable to exposure to chemotactic factors and other eosinophil-directed mediators. In contrast, the developmental defects are exemplified by chromosomal aberrations analogous to those seen in some cases of eosinophilic leukemia. 177 This contention is supported by the documentation of specific eosinophil chemotactic deactivation in vivo with or without lysosomal degranulation in three clinical settings. Eosinophils obtained from two patients with bronchogenic carcinomas that produced peptide eosinophil chemotactic factors exhibited reduced responses to the homologous chemotactic factor and to C5a but had normal chemokinetic responses to sodium ascorbate. 171 Serial studies of eosinophils from one of the patients revealed the loss of chemotactic responsiveness at a time in the course of the disease when the circulating levels of the eosinophil chemotactic factor were maximal, as assessed by the appearance of the factor in the patient's urine.<sup>171</sup> Eosinophils that were harvested from the lesional fluid of three patients with bullous pemphigoid showed striking chemotactic deactivation and the intracellular contents of arylsulfatase B, an enzyme contained preferentially in eosinophils, were reduced to 29-52% of the corresponding level in the circulating eosinophils of the same patients. 114

Significant alterations in the eosinophil content of arylsulfatase B were found in the course of diethylcarbamazine chemotherapy of 21 patients with Bancroftian filariasis. The level of arylsulfatase B, assessed as micrograms of p-nitrocatechol generated from p-nitrocatechol sulfate/hr/  $10^6$  eosinophils, decreased significantly from a mean of 36  $\mu g$  prior to therapy, to 26  $\mu g$  on the eighth day of therapy and then rose significantly to a mean of 47 at 10–14 days after the completion of therapy. The changes in the eosinophil content of arylsulfatase B were not due to diethylcarbamazine itself, were unrelated to the quantitative changes in blood eosinophilia, and were not accompanied by concurrent changes in the eosinophil content of peroxidase and  $\beta$ -glucuronidase, which suggests that selective degranulation of circulating eosinophils accompanies antifilarial chemotherapy.

It is not clear to what extent the normal regulation of maturation of specific properties of tissue eosinophils and the apparent accentuation of some aspects of the maturation process in disease states may be attributable to the effects of tissue-derived mediators on the eosinophils. For example, the increased expression of some receptors on eosinophils of patients with hypereosinophilic syndromes may be mediated by mast-cell-derived principles. Both complement receptors and receptors for het-

erologous and homologous IgG are increased in number on eosinophils of some patients, and the extent of the increase is related generally to the level and duration of the eosinophilia. Histamine and the ECF-A tetrapeptides may contribute to the augmented density of the eosinophil C3b receptors in some of the hypereosinophilic syndromes. Although the origins of disease-related cellular abnormalities of eosinophils have not been elucidated, both the density of C3b receptors and the extent of degranulation of circulating eosinophils correlate with the severity of tissue injury and the incidence of development of endomyocardial fibrosis in some series of hypereosinophilic patients. A recent analysis of the frequency of endomyocardial fibrosis in the setting of eosinophilia associated with a malignant tumor indicated that all of the patients who developed endomyocardial fibrosis had at least 1000 degranulated eosinophils per cubic millimeter in the peripheral blood. 179

## VII. Concluding Comments

Eosinophils differ from other leukocytes of the polymorphonuclear (PMN) series not only in terms of genesis, morphologic features, and biochemical constituents, but also by a greater adaptability of expression of plasma membrane receptors and membrane and lysosomal enzymes. Because the eosinophils are normally positioned predominantly in the tissues, with a preferential localization beneath the body surfaces, immunologically specific challenges rapidly lead to the accumulation of eosinophils and the mobilization of their special functional capabilities. Considerable evidence suggests that eosinophils possess unique capacities to contain and terminate immediate-type hypersensitivity reactions and to suppress helminthic infections. While the hypereosinophilic syndromes are characterized by intense tissue eosinophilia in association with organ dysfunction and fibrosis, a causal relationship of the infiltrating eosinophils to the tissue damage has not been established.

#### References

- 1. Beeson PB, Bass DA: The Eosinophil. Philadelphia, W. B. Saunders, 1977
- Weller PF, Goetzl EJ: The regulatory and effector roles of eosinophils. Adv Immunol 1979, 27:339–371
- 3. Foot EC: Eosinophil turnover in the normal rat. Br J Haematol 1965, 11:439-445
- Sin YM, Sainte-Marie G: Granulocytopoiesis in the rat thymus: I. Description of the cells of the neutrophilic and eosinophilic series. Br J Haematol 1965, 11:613– 623
- 5. Rytömaa T: Organ distribution and histochemical properties of eosinophil granulocytes in rat. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand 1960, 50 (Suppl 140):1-118
- 6. Hudson G: Quantitative study of the eosinophil granulocytes. Semin Hematol 1968, 5:166-186

- Johnson GR, Dresch C, Metcalf D: Heterogeneity in human neutrophil, macrophage, and eosinophil progenitor cells demonstrated by velocity sedimentation separation. Blood 1977, 50:823-831
- 8. Dao C, Metcalf D, Bilski-Pasquier G: Eosinophil and neutrophil colony-forming cells in culture. Blood 1977, 50:833-839
- Metcalf D, Parker J, Chester HM, Kincade PW: Formation of eosinophilic-like granulocytic colonies by mouse bone marrow cells in vitro. J Cell Physiol 1974, 84:275-290
- Gilman PA, Jackson DP, Guild HG: Congenital agranulocytosis: Prolonged survival and terminal acute leukemia. Blood 1970, 36:576-585
- 11. Connell JT: Abnormal eosinophils, eosinophilia and basophilia in methimazole neutropenia. Ann Allergy 1969, 27:595-602
- 12. Archer GT, Air G, Jackas M, Morell DB: Studies on rat eosinophil peroxidase. Biochim Biophys Acta 1965, 99:96-101
- Migler R, DeChatelet LR: Human eosinophilic peroxidase: Biochemical characterization. Biochem Med 1978, 19:16–26
- 14. Lehrer RI, Cline MJ: Leukocyte myeloperoxidase deficiency and disseminated candidiasis: The role of myeloperoxidase in resistance to *Candida* infection. J Clin Invest 1964, 48:1478–1488
- 15. Presentey B, Szapiro L: Hereditary deficiency of peroxidase and phospholipids in eosinophilic granulocytes. Acta Haematol 1969, 41:359-362
- Ruscetti FW, Cypess RH, Chervenick PA: Specific release of neutrophilic and eosinophilic stimulating factors from sensitized lymphocytes. Blood 1976, 47:757-765
- Basten A, Beeson PB: Mechanism of eosinophilia: II. Role of the lymphocyte. J Exp Med 1970, 131:1288-1305
- Miller AM, Colley DG, McGarry MP: Spleen cells from Schistosoma mansoni-infected mice produce diffusible stimulator of eosinophilopoiesis in vivo. Nature 1976, 262:586-587
- Basten A, Boyer MH, Beeson PB: Mechanism of eosinophilia: I. Factors affecting the eosinophil response of rats to *Trichinella spiralis*. J Exp Med 1970, 131:1271– 1287
- Walls RS, Beeson PB: Mechanism of eosinophilia: IX. Induction of eosinophilia in rats by certain forms of dextran. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1972, 140:689-693
- Schriber RA, Zucker-Franklin D: Induction of blood eosinophilia by pulmonary embolization of antigen-coated particles: The relationship to cell-mediated immunity. J Immunol 1975, 114:1348–1353
- 22. Walls RS, Basten A, Leuchars E, Davies AJS: Mechanisms for eosinophilic and neutrophilic leukocytases. Br Med J 1971, 3:157–159
- 23. Fine DP, Buchanan RD, Colley DG: Schistosoma mansoni infection in mice depleted of thymus-dependent lymphocytes: I. Eosinophilia and immunologic responses to a schistosomal egg preparation. Am J Pathol 1973, 71:193-206
- 24. Hsü CK, Hsü SH, Whitney RA Jr, Hansen CT: Immunopathology of schistosomiasis in athymic mice. Nature 1976, 262:397-399
- Phillips SM, DiConza JJ, Gold JA, Reid WA: Schistosomiasis in the congenitally athymic (nude) mouse: I. Thymic dependency of eosinophilia, granuloma formation, and host morbidity. J Immunol 1977, 118:594–599
- Nielsen K, Fogh L, Andersen S: Eosinophil response to migrating Ascaris suum larvae in normal and congenitally thymus-less mice. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand [B] 1974, 82:919-920
- Ruitenberg EJ, Elgersma A, Kruizinga W, Leenstra F: Trichinella spiralis infection in congenitally athymic (nude) mice: Parasitological, serological, and haematological studies with observations on intestinal pathology. Immunology 1977, 33:581-587
- 28. Rothwell TLW, Love RJ: Studies of the responses of basophil and eosinophil leu-

- cocytes and mast cells to the nematode *Trichostrongylus colubriformis*: II. Changes in cell numbers following infection of thymectomised and adoptively or passively immunised guinea-pigs. J Pathol 1975, 116:183–194
- 29. Mahmoud AAF, Stone MK, Kellermeyer RW: Eosinophilopoietin: A low molecular weight peptide stimulating eosinophil production in mice. Trans Assoc Am Phys 1977, 90:127-134
- 30. Mahmoud AAF, Billings FT III, Stone MK, Kellermeyer RW: Human eosino-philopoietin. Clin Res 1978, 26:555A
- 31. Parish WE, Luckhurst E, Cowan SI: Eosinophilia: V. Delayed hypersensitivity, blood and bone marrow eosinophilia, induced in normal guinea pigs by adoptive transfer of lymphocytes from syngeneic donors. Clin Exp Immunol 1977, 29:75–83
- 32. Parwaresch MR, Walle AJ, Arndt D: The peripheral kinetics of human radiolabelled eosinophils. Virchows Arch (Cell Pathol) 1976, 21:57-66
- 33. Herion JC, Glasser RM, Walker RI, Palmer JG: Eosinophil kinetics in two patients with eosinophilia. Blood 1970, 36:361-370
- Dale DC, Hubert RT, Fauci A: Eosinophil kinetics in the hypereosinophilic syndrome. J Lab Clin Med 1976, 87:487

  495
- Spry CJF: Mechanism of eosinophilia: V. Kinetics of normal and accelerated eosinopoiesis. Cell Tissue Kinet 1971, 4:351–364
- Stryckmans PA, Cronkite EP, Greenberg ML, Schiffer LM: Kinetics of eosinophil leukocyte proliferation in man. Proceedings of the 12th Congress of the International Society of Hematology. New York, 1968, p F19
- 37. Kurosawa M, Nemoto T, Aoki H, Ike A, Abe O, Sunaga Y, Kobayashi S: Prostaglandin-induced eosinopenia in splenectomized rats. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1978, 62:33-36
- Koch-Weser J: Beta adrenergic blockade and circulating eosinophils. Arch Int Med 1968, 121:255-258
- Srivastava RK, Bhasin V, Srivastava VK, Tayal G, Prasad DN: A study on characterization of adrenoreceptors mediating eosinopenia in rabbits. Indian J Med Res 1977, 65:402-408
- 40. Bass DA: Behavior of eosinophil leukocytes in acute inflammation: II. Eosinophil dynamics during acute inflammation. J Clin Invest 1975, 56:870-879
- 41. Bass DA: Reproduction of the eosinopenia of acute infection by passive transfer of a material obtained from inflammatory exudate. Infect Immun 1977, 15:410-416
- Zucker-Franklin D: Eosinophil function and disorders. Adv Intern Med 1974, 19:1-26
- 43. Miller F, DeHarven E, Palade GE: The structure of eosinophil leukocyte granules in rodents and in man. J Cell Biol 1966, 31:349-362
- Hardin JH, Spicer SS: An ultrastructural study of human eosinophil granules: Maturational stages and pyroantimonate reactive cation. Am J Anat 1970, 128:283–310
- Bainton DF, Farquhar MG: Segregation and packaging of granule enzymes in eosinophil leukocytes. J Cell Biol 1970, 45:54-73
- 46. Parmley RT, Spicer SS: Cytochemical and ultrastructural identification of a small type granule in human late eosinophils. Lab Invest 1974, 30:557-567
- 47. West BC, Gelb NA, Rosenthal AS: Isolation and partial characterization of human eosinophil granules. Am J Pathol 1975, 81:575-588
- Migler R, DeChatelet LR, Bass DA: Human eosinophilic peroxidase: Role in bactericidal activity. Blood 1978, 51:445–456
- DeChatelet LR, Migler RA, Shirley PS, Muss HB, Szejda P, Bass DA: Comparison
  of intracellular bactericidal activities of human neutrophils and eosinophils. Blood
  1978, 52:609-617
- 50. Bujak JS, Root RK: The role of peroxidase in the bactericidal activity of human blood eosinophils. Blood 1974, 43:727-736
- 51. Klebanoff SJ, Jong EC, Henderson WR Jr: The eosinophil peroxidase: Purification

- and biological properties, The Eosinophil: Chemical, Biochemical and Functional Aspects. Edited by A Mahmoud, KF Austen. New York, Grune & Stratton (in press)
- 52. Wasserman SI, Goetzl EJ, Austen KF: Inactivation of slow reacting substance of anaphylaxis by human eosinophil arylsulfatase. J Immunol 1975, 114:645–649
- Kater LA, Goetzl EJ, Austen KF: Isolation of human eosinophil phospholipase D.
   J Clin Invest 1976, 57:1173–1180
- Weller PF, Austen KF, Goetzl EJ: Lysolecithinase activity in human eosinophils. Clin Res 1978, 26:387A
- 55. Gleich GJ, Loegering DA, Kueppers F, Bajaj SP, Mann KG: Physiochemical and biological properties of the major basic protein from guinea pig eosinophil granules. J Exp Med 1974, 140:313-332
- Gleich GJ, Loegering DA, Mann KG, Maldonado JE: Comparative properties of the Charcot-Leyden crystal protein and the major basic protein from human eosinophils. J Clin Invest 1976, 57:633-640
- 57. Gleich GJ: The eosinophil: New aspects of structure and function. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1977, 60:73-82
- Olsson I, Venge P, Spitznagel JK, Lehrer RI: Arginine-rich cationic proteins of human eosinophil granules: Comparison of the constituents of eosinophilic and neutrophilic leukocytes. Lab Invest 1977, 36:493–500
- Venge P, Dahl R, Hallgren R: Enhancement of F<sub>XII</sub>-dependent reactions by eosinophil cationic protein. Thromb Res (In press)
- 60. Dahl R, Venge P: Enhancement of urokinase-induced plasminogen activation by the cationic protein of human eosinophil granulocytes. Thromb Res (In press)
- 61. Venge P, Strömberg A, Braconier JH, Roxin L-E, Olsson I: Neutrophil and eosinophil granulocytes in bacterial infection: Sequential studies of cellular and serum levels of granule proteins. Br J Haematol 1978, 38:475–483
- Goetzl EJ: Modulation of human eosinophil polymorphonuclear leukocyte migration and function. Am J Pathol 1976, 85:419

  –435
- Colley DG: Eosinophils and immune mechanisms: I. Eosinophil stimulation promoter (ESP): A lymphokine induced by specific antigen or phytohemagglutinin. J Immunol 1973, 110:1419–1423
- Torisu M, Yoshida T, Ward PA, Cohen S: Lymphocyte-derived eosinophil chemotactic factor: II. Studies on the mechanism of activation of precursor substance by immune complexes. J Immunol 1973, 111:1450–1458
- 65. Kay AB, Shi HS, Austen KF: Selective attraction of eosinophils and synergism between eosinophil chemotactic factor of anaphylaxis (ECF-A) and a fragment cleaved from the fifth component of complement (C5a). Immunology 1973, 24:969–976
- Ruddy S, Austen KF, Goetzl EJ: Chemotactic activity derived from interaction of factors D and B of the properdin pathway with cobra venom factor or C3b. J Clin Invest 1975, 55:587-592
- Clark RAF, Gallin JI, Kaplan AP: The selective eosinophil chemotactic activity of histamine. J Exp Med 1975, 142:1462–1476
- Kay AB, Stechschulte DJ, Austen KF: An eosinophil leukocyte chemotactic factor of anaphylaxis. J Exp Med 1971, 133:602–619
- 69. Kay AB, Austen KF: The IgE-mediated release of an eosinophil leukocyte chemotactic factor from human lung. J Immunol 1971, 107:899-902
- Boswell RN, Austen KF, Goetzl EJ: Intermediate molecular weight eosinophil chemotactic factors in rat peritoneal mast cells: Immunologic release, granule association, and demonstration of structural heterogeneity. J Immunol 1978, 120:15–20
- 71. Goetzl EJ, Austen KF: Purification and synthesis of eosinophilotactic tetrapeptides of human lung tissue: Identification as eosinophil chemotactic factor of anaphylaxis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1975, 72:4123–4127

- 72. Roberts LJ II, Lewis RA, Hansbrough R, Austen KF, Oates JA: Biosynthesis of prostaglandins, thromboxanes, and 12-hydroxy-5,8,10,14-eicosatetraenoic acid by rat mast cells. Fed Proc 1978, 37:384A
- Goetzl EJ, Woods JM, Gorman RR: Stimulation of human eosinophil and neutrophil polymorphonuclear leukocyte chemotaxis and random migration by 12-L-hydroxy-5,8,10,14-eicosatetraenoic acid. J Clin Invest 1977, 59:179–183
- Goetzl EJ, Weller PF, Sun FF: The regulation of human eosinophil function by endogenous mono-hydroxy-eicosatetraenoic acids (HETEs). J Immunol 1980, 124:926-933
- Goetzl EJ, Weller PF, Valone FH: Biochemical and functional bases of the regulatory and protective roles of the human eosinophil, Advances in Immunology. Vol 14. Edited by G Weissman, B Samuelsson, R Paoletti. New York, Raven Press, 1979, pp 157-167
- Ward PA, Becker EL: Biochemical demonstration of the activatable esterase of the rabbit neutrophil involved in the chemotactic response. J Immunol 1970, 105:1057-1067
- 77. Goetzl EJ, Austen KF: Factors regulating eosinophil migration in immediate hypersensitivity reactions. Progress in Immunology. Vol III. Edited by TE Mandel. Canberra City, Australian Academy of Science, 1977, pp 439–449
- 78. Turnbull LW, Evans DP, Kay AB: Human eosinophils, acidic tetrapeptides (ECF-A) and histamine. Immunology 1977, 32:57-63
- Goetzl EJ, Austen KF: Structural determinants of the eosinophil chemotactic activity of the acidic tetrapeptides of eosinophil chemotactic factor of anaphylaxis. J Exp Med 1976, 144:1424–1437
- Kownatzki E, Till G, Gagelmann M, Terwort G, Gemsa D: Histamine induces release of an eosinophil immobilising factor from mononuclear cells. Nature 1977, 270:67-69
- 81. O'Flaherty JT, Showell HJ, Kreutzer DL, Ward PA, Becker EL: Inhibition of *in vivo* and *in vitro* neutrophil responses to chemotactic factors by a competitive antagonist. J Immunol 1978, 120:1326-1332
- 82. Cotran RS, Litt M: The entry of granule-associated peroxidase into the phagocytic vacuoles of eosinophils. J Exp Med 1969, 129:1291-1306
- 83. Zeiger RS, Colten HR: Histaminase release from human eosinophils. J Immunol 1977, 118:540-543
- 84. Simson JV, Spicer SS: Activities of specific cell constituents in phagocytosis (endocytosis). Int Rev Exp Pathol 1973, 12:79–118
- 85. Komiyama A, Spicer SS: Microendocytosis in eosinophilic leukocytes. J Cell Biol 1975, 64:622-635
- 86. Takenaka T, Okuda M, Usami A, Kawabori S, Ogami Y, Kubo K, Uda H: Histological and immunological studies on eosinophilic granuloma of soft tissue, so-called Kimura's disease. Clin Allergy 1976, 6:27–39
- 87. Hubscher T: Role of the eosinophil in the allergic reactions: I. EDI—an eosinophil-derived inhibitor of histamine release. J Immunol 1975, 114:1379-1388
- 88. Gupta S, Ross GD, Good RA, Siegal FP: Surface markers of human eosinophils. Blood 1976, 48:755-763
- 89. Tai PC, Spry CJF: Studies on blood eosinophils: I. Patients with a transient eosinophilia. Clin Exp Immunol 1976, 24:415–422
- Spry CJF, Tai PC: Human eosinophil morphology and membrane receptors, Immunopathology. Edited by PA Miescher. New York, Grune & Stratton, 1977, pp 244–249
- Anwar ARE, Kay AB: Membrane receptors for IgG and complement (C4, C3b and C3d) on human eosinophils and neutrophils and their relation to eosinophilia. J Immunol 1977, 119:976–982

- 92. Parrillo JE, Fauci AS: Human eosinophils: Purification and cytotoxic capability of eosinophils from patients with the hypereosinophilic syndrome. Blood 1978, 51:457-473
- 93. Takenaka T, Okuda M, Kawabori S, Kubo K: Extracellular release of peroxidase from eosinophils by interaction with immune complexes. Clin Exp Immunol 1977, 28:56-60
- 94. Anwar ARE, Kay AB: The ECF-A tetrapeptides and histamine selectively enhance human eosinophil complement receptors. Nature 1977, 269:522-524
- 95. Cohen SG, Sapp TM: Experimental eosinophilia: IV. Eosinotactic influences of polysaccharides. Exp Mol Pathol 1963, 2:74-82
- 96. Litt M: Studies in experimental eosinophilia: V. Eosinophils in lymph nodes of guinea pigs following primary antigenic stimulation. Am J Pathol 1963, 42:529-549
- Litt M: Studies in experimental eosinophilia: VII. Eosinophils in lymph nodes during the first 24 hours following primary antigenic stimulation. J Immunol 1964, 93:807-813
- Sabesin SM: A function of the eosinophil: Phagocytosis of antigen-antibody complexes. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1963, 112:667-670
- Litt M: Studies in experimental eosinophilia: VI. Uptake of immune complexes by eosinophils. J Cell Biol 1964, 23:355-361
- Arnason BG, Waksman BH: The retest reaction in delayed sensitivity. Lab Invest 1963, 12:737-747
- Leber PD, Milgrom M, Cohen S: Eosinophils in delayed hypersensitivity skin reaction sites. Immunol Commun 1973, 2:615-620
- Kay AB, McVie JG, Stuart AE, Krajewski A, Turnbull LW: Eosinophil chemotaxis
  of supernatants from cultured Hodgkin's lymph node cells. J Clin Pathol 1975,
  28:502-505
- Greene BM, Colley DG: Eosinophils and immune mechanisms: III. Production of the lymphokine eosinophil stimulation promoter by mouse T lymphocytes. J Immunol 1976, 116:1078–1083
- Lewis FA, Carter CE, Colley DG: Eosinophils and immune mechanisms: V. Demonstration of mouse spleen cell-derived chemotactic activities for eosinophils and mononuclear cells and comparisons with eosinophil stimulation promoter. Cell Immunol 1977, 32:86-96
- Lowell FC: Clinical aspects of eosinophilia in atopic disease. JAMA 1967, 202:875-878
- Felarca AB, Lowell FC: The total eosinophil count in a nonatopic population. J Allergy 1967, 40:16-20
- Kaliner M, Wasserman SI, Austen KF: Immunologic release of chemical mediators from human nasal polyps. New Engl J Med 1973, 289:277-281
- 108. Center DM, Soter NA, Wasserman SI, Austen KF: Inhibition of neutrophil chemotaxis in association with experimental angioedema in patients with cold urticaria: A model of chemotactic deactivation in vivo. Clin Exp Immunol 1979, 35:112-118
- Dolovich J, Hargreave FE, Chalmers R, Shier KJ, Gauldie J, Bienenstock J: Late cutaneous allergic responses in isolated IgE dependent reactions. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1973, 52:38–46
- Solley GO, Gleich GJ, Jordon RE, Schroeter AL: The late phase of immediate wheal and flare skin reaction: Its dependence upon IgE antibodies. J Clin Invest 1976, 58:408–420
- Fabian I, Bleiberg I, Aronson M: Increased uptake and desulphation of heparin by mouse macrophages in the presence of polycations. Biochim Biophys Acta 1978, 544:69-76
- 112. Yurt RW, Austen KF: Cascade events in mast cell activation and function. Pro-

- teolysis, Demineralization, and Other Degradative Processes. Edited by I Lepow. New York, Academic Press (In press)
- 113. Mann PR: An electron-microscope study of the relations between mast cells and eosinophil leucocytes. J Pathol 1969, 98:182-186
- Wintroub BU, Mihm MC Jr, Goetzl EJ, Soter NA, Austen KF: Morphologic and functional evidence for release of mast-cell products in bullous pemphigoid. New Engl J Med 1978, 298:417–421
- 115. Zeiger RS, Yurdin DL, Colten HR: Histamine metabolism: II. Cellular and subcellular localization of the catabolic enzymes, histaminase, and histamine methyl transferase, in human leukocytes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1976, 58:172-179
- Wasserman SI, Goetzl EJ, Austen KF: Inactivation of human SRS-A by intact eosinophils and by eosinophil arylsulfatase. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1975, 55:72A
- Valone FH, Whitmer DI, Pickett WC, Austen KF, Goetzl EJ: The immunological generation of a platelet-activating factor and a platelet-lytic factor in the rat. Immunology 1979, 37:841-848
- Strandberg K, Sydbom A, Uvnäs B: Incorporation of choline, serine, ethanolamine and inositol into phospholipids of isolated rat mast cells. Acta Physiol Scand 1975, 94:54-62
- Jones DG, Kay AB: The effect of anti-eosinophil serum on skin histamine replenishment following passive cutaneous anaphylaxis in the guinea-pig. Immunology 1976, 31:333-336
- Conrad ME: Hematologic manifestations of parasitic infections. Semin Hematol 1971, 8:267–303
- 121. Ottesen EA, Weller PF: Eosinophilia following treatment of patients with schistosomiasis mansoni and Bancroft's filariasis. J Inf Dis 1979, 139:343–347
- 122. Campbell DH: Experimental eosinophilia with keratin from Ascaris suum and other sources. J Infect Dis 1942, 71:270-276
- 123. Tanaka J, Torisu M: Anisakis and eosinophil: I. Detection of a soluble factor selectively chemotactic for eosinophils in the extract from Anisakis larvae. J Immunol 1978, 120:745-749
- 124. Tanaka J, Baba T, Torisu M: Ascaris and eosinophil: II. Isolation and characterization of eosinophil chemotactic factor and neutrophil chemotactic factor of parasite in ascaris antigen. J Immunol 1979, 122:302-308
- 125. Butterworth AE: The eosinophil and its role in immunity to helminth infection. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 1977, 77:127-168
- 126. Colley DG, James SL: Participation of eosinophils in immunological systems, Cellular, Molecular and Clinical Aspects of Allergic Disease: Comprehensive Immunology. Edited by S Gupta and RA Good. (In press)
- Kazura JW, Grove DI: Stage-specific antibody-dependent eosinophil-mediated destruction of *Trichinella spiralis*. Nature 1978, 274:588–589
- Mahmoud AAF, Warren KS, Boros DL: Production of a rabbit antimouse eosinophil serum with no cross-reactivity to neutrophils. J Exp Med 1973, 137:1526-1531
- 129. Mahmoud AAF, Warren KS, Peters PA: A role for the eosinophil in acquired resistance to Schistosoma mansoni infection as determined by antieosinophil serum. J Exp Med 1975, 142:805-813
- Butterworth AE, Sturrock RF, Houba V, Rees PH: Antibody-dependent cell-mediated damage to schistosomula in vitro. Nature 1974, 252:503-505
- 131. Butterworth AE, Remold HG, Houba V, David JR, Franks D, David PH, Sturrock RF: Antibody-dependent eosinophil-mediated damage to <sup>51</sup>Cr-labeled schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni: Mediation by IgG, and inhibition by antigen-antibody complexes. J Immunol 1977, 118:2230-2236
- 132. Mackenzie CD, Ramalho-Pinto FJ, McLaren DJ, Smithers SR: Antibody-mediated

- adherence of rat eosinophils to schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni in vitro. Clin Exp Immunol 1977, 30:97-104
- 133. Vadas MA, David JR, Butterworth AE, Pisani NT, Siongok TA: Comparison of the ability of eosinophils and neutrophils to damage schistosomula of *S. mansoni*, as assessed by radioisotopic and microscopic methods. J Immunol (In press)
- 134. David JR, Butterworth AE, Remold HG, David PH, Houba V, Sturrock RF: Antibody-dependent, eosinophil-mediated damage to <sup>51</sup>Cr-labeled schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni: Effect of metabolic inhibitors and other agents which alter cell function. J Immunol 1977, 118:2221-2229
- Glauert AM, Butterworth AE: Morphological evidence for the ability of eosinophils to damage antibody-coated schistosomula. Trans Royal Soc Trop Med Hyg 1977, 71:392-395
- 136. McLaren DJ, Mackenzie CD, Ramalho-Pinto FJ: Ultrastructural observations on the in vitro interaction between rat eosinophils and some parasitic helminths (Schistosoma mansoni, Trichinella spiralis and Nippostrongylus brasiliensis). Clin Exp Immunol 1977, 30:105-118
- 137. Butterworth AE, Wassom DL, Gleich GJ, Loegering DA, David JR: Damage to schistosomula of *Schistosoma mansoni* induced directly by eosinophil major basic protein. J Immunol 1979, 122:221-229
- Jong EJ, Mahmoud AAF, Klebanoff SJ: Toxic effects of eosinophil peroxidase on schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni. Clin Res 1979, 27:479A
- Kazura JW, Blumer J, Mahmoud AAF: Parasite-stimulated production of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> from human eosinophils and neutrophils. Clin Res 1979, 27:515A
- Ramalho-Pinto FJ, McLaren DJ, Smithers SR: Complement-dependent killing of Schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni by rat eosinophils in vitro. J Exp Med 1978, 147:147-156
- 141. Anwar ARE, Smithers SR, Kay AB: Killing of schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni coated with antibody and/or complement by human leukocytes in vitro: Requirement for complement in preferential killing by eosinophils. J Immunol 1979, 122:628-637
- 142. Capron M, Capron A, Torpier G, Bazin H, Bout D, Joseph M: Eosinophil-dependent cytotoxicity in rat schistosomiasis. Involvement of IgG<sub>2a</sub> antibody and role of mast cells. Eur J Immunol 1978, 8:127-133
- Capron M, Rousseaux J, Mazingue C, Bazin H, Capron A: Rat mast cell-eosinophil interaction in antibody-dependent eosinophil cytotoxicity to Schistosoma mansoni schistosomula. J Immunol 1978, 121:2518-2525
- 144. Bass DA, Szejda P: Eosinophils versus neutrophils in host defense: Killing of new-born larvae of *Trichinella spiralis* by human granulocytes in vitro. J Clin Invest 1979, 64:1415–1422
- Hsü SYL, Hsü HF, Isacson P, Chen HF: In vitro schistosomulicidal effect of immune serum and eosinophils, neutrophils and lymphocytes. J Reticuloendothel Soc 1977, 21:153–162
- Capron A, Dessaint JP, Capron M, Bazin H: Specific IgE antibodies in immune adherence of normal macrophages to Schistosoma mansoni schistosomules. Nature 1975, 253:474–476
- Mahmoud AAF, Peters PAS, Remington JS: Activated macrophage-induced killing of a multi-cellular parasite, Schistosoma mansoni. Clin Res 1978, 26:401A
- 148. Chusid MJ, Dale DC, West BC, Wolff SM: The hypereosinophilic syndrome: Analysis of 14 cases with review of the literature. Medicine (Baltimore) 1975, 54:1–28
- Parillo JE, Fauci AS, Wolff SM: Therapy of the hypereosinophilic syndrome. Ann Intern Med 1978, 89:167-172
- 150. Ottesen EA: Eosinophilia and the lung. Immunologic and Infectious Reactions in

- the Lung. Edited by CH Kirkpatrick and HY Reynolds. New York, Marcel Dekker, 1976, pp 289-332
- 151. Patterson R, Fink JN, Pruzansky JJ, Reed C, Roberts M, Slavin R, Zeiss CR: Serum immunoglobulin levels in pulmonary allergic aspergillosis and certain other lung diseases with special reference to Immunoglobulin E. Am J Med 1973, 54:16-22
- 152. Liebow AA, Carrington CB: The eosinophilic pneumonias. Medicine 1969, 48:251-285
- 153. Kojima S, Yokogawa M, Tada T: Raised levels of serum IgE in human helminthiases. Am J Trop Med Hyg 1972, 21:913-918
- 154. Ezeoke A, Perera AB, Hobbs JR: Serum IgE elevation with tropical eosinophilia. Clin Allergy 1973, 3:33-35
- 155. Parrillo JE, Lawley TJ, Frank MM, Kaplan AP, Fauci AS: Immunologic reactivity in the hypereosinophilic syndrome. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1979, 64:113–121
- 156. Kimura T, Yoshimura S, Ishikawa E: Unusual granulation combined with hyperplastic changes of lymphatic tissue. Trans Soc Pathol Japan 1948, 37:179-184
- 157. Wells GC, Whimster IW: Subcutaneous angiolymphoid hyperplasia with eosinophilia. Br J Dermatol 1969, 81:1-15
- 158. Beutner EH, Jordon RE, Chorzelski TP: The immunopathology of pemphigus and bullous pemphigoid. J Invest Dermatol 1968, 51:63-70
- 159. Provost TT, Thomasi TB Jr: Immunopathology of bullous pemphigoid: Basement membrane deposition of IgE, alternate pathway components and fibrin. Clin Exp Immunol 1974, 18:193-200
- Wells GC: Recurrent granulomatous dermatitis with eosinophilia. Trans St. John's Hosp Derm Soc 1971, 57:46-56
- 161. Shulman LE: Diffuse fasciitis with eosinophilia: A new syndrome? Trans Assoc Am Physicians 1975, 88:70–86
- Shewmake SW, Lopez DA, McGlamory JC: The Shulman syndrome. Arch Dermatol 1978, 114:556-559
- Kazmierowski JA, Chusid MJ, Parrillo JE, Fauci AS, Wolff SM: Dermatologic manifestations of the hypereosinophilic syndrome. Arch Dermatol 1978, 114:531– 535
- Houser DD, Arbesman CE, Ito K, Wicher K: Cold urticaria: Immunologic studies.
   Am J Med 1970, 49:23–33
- Soter NA: High molecular weight neutrophil chemotactic factor: Recognition, characterization and role in the deactivation of neutrophilic leukocytes. J Invest Dermatol 1980, 74:354–356
- Kaplan AP, Gray L, Shaff RE, Horakova V, Beaven MA: In vivo studies of mediator release in cold urticaria and cholinergic urticaria. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1975, 55:394–402
- Soter NA, Wasserman SI, Austen KF: Cold urticaria: Release into the circulation of histamine and eosinophil chemotactic factor of anaphylaxis during cold challenge. N Engl J Med 1976, 294:687-690
- 168. Wasserman SI, Soter NA, Center DM, Austen KF: Cold urticaria: Recognition and characterization of a neutrophil chemotactic factor which appears in serum during experimental cold challenge. J Clin Invest 1977, 60:189-196
- Soter NA, Wasserman SI, Austen KF, McFadden ER Jr: Mast cell mediators and alterations in lung function in patients with cholinergic urticaria. N Engl J Med 1980, 302:604–608
- 170. Deal ED Jr, Wasserman SI, Soter NA, Ingram RH Jr, McFadden ER Jr: Evaluation of the role played by the mediators of immediate hypersensitivity in exercise-induced asthma. J Clin Invest (In press)
- 171. Goetzl EJ, Tashjian AH Jr, Rubin RH, Austen KF: Production of a low molecular

- weight eosinophil polymorphonuclear leukocyte chemotactic factor by anaplastic squamous cell carcinomas of human lung. J Clin Invest 1978, 61:770-780
- 172. Wasserman SI, Goetzl EJ, Ellman L, Austen KF: Tumor-associated eosinophilotactic factor. N Engl J Med 1974, 290:420-424
- 173. Goetzl EJ, Rothenberg J, Weber EL, Sinn CM, Austen KF: A novel eosinophil chemotactic factor derived from a histiocytic lymphoma of the central nervous system. Clin Exp Immunol 1980, 40:249-255
- 174. Connell JT: Morphological changes in eosinophils in allergic disease. J Allergy 1968, 41:1-9
- 175. Saran R: Cytoplasmic vacuoles of eosinophils in tropical pulmonary eosinophilia. Am Rev Resp Dis 1973, 108:1283-1285
- Spry CJF, Tai PC: Studies on blood eosinophils: II. Patients with Löffler's cardiomyopathy. Clin Exp Immunol 1976, 24:423

  –434
- 177. Benvenisti DS, Ultmann JE: Eosinophilic leukemia: Report of 5 cases and review of literature. Ann Intern Med 1969, 71:731-745
- 178. Weller PF, Ottesen EA, Goetzl EJ: Sequential alterations in the human eosinophil content of arylsulfatase B during therapy of Bancroftian filariasis. Clin Immunol Immunopathol (In press)
- 179. Spry CJF, Weetman AP, Olsson I, Olsen EGJ: The pathogenesis of Löffler's endomyocardial disease in patients with hypereosinophilia and carcinoma of the lung. Clin Exp Immunol (In press)